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Chair Brezenoff opened the meeting by asking for a motion to discuss the July meeting minutes. 
Vice Chair Cephas moved to approve and Member Cohen seconded. There was no discussion on 
the minutes. Chair Brezenoff assumed unanimous acceptance and the minutes were approved. 
Chair Brezenoff welcomed Department of Correction (DOC) Commissioner Ponte to begin the 
meeting with a discussion of DOC updates with particular emphasis on the young adult plan. The 
Commissioner said that the Department has increased programming for adolescents and 
decreased staff ratios. He said that DOC plans to take similar steps for young adults and DOC 
has already increased staff and the number of incentivizing programs. There are 1200 young 
adults in DOC care accounting for a very high proportion of violent incidents (about one third of 
the overall violence). He explained that so far they are doing well on the plan which he lauded as 
setting a national precedent. He said that many staff members had already received training on 
crisis intervention. Further, age-appropriate programming is being implemented with $9-11 
million annually to support these efforts. He stated that counselors are already in place at 
GMDC. Due to the elimination of punitive segregation for young adults, they will be moving 
towards incentive-based systems to improve behavior. He said that young adults would begin 
being transferred to GMDC that week for educational programming. The challenge, he said, 
would be to ensure that DOC addressed the staffing changes in a timely fashion.  
 
Commissioner Ponte asked for questions. Member Cohen said that he would like to make a 
comment and expressed his optimism and complimented the Department. Member Jones Austin 
requested that Commissioner Ponte update the Board at all meetings as the program rolls out. 
Member Hamill expressed concern regarding the alternative housing for challenging young 
adults. Unlike with the young adult population who, with variance approval, will be able to stay 
in PACE units, adolescents do not have a specialized mental health housing unit like PACE, she 
said. Member Hamill commended the DOC leadership for changing the culture at GMDC.  
 
The HHC (Health and Hospitals Corporation) update was given by Dr. Homer Venters. He 
reported that three PACE units are now open and the fourth unit will be open soon. That unit will 
be two tiers with a security barrier on the top tier so that inmates cannot hurt themselves. This 
unit will work to accommodate inmates who cycle between DOC and state hospitals (known as 
730 returns). He reported that Crisis Intervention Teams (CIT) are still being rolled out. Dr. 
Venters asked the Board for questions or comments. Judge Hamill expressed concern that there 
are not robust mental health services for adolescents and asked if there is a plan to address that 
need. Dr. Venters explained that HHC would like to expand other units but that their priority was 
to start with units with the highest morbidity. He said that they will be looking into creating units 
for adolescents with mental health needs.  
 
Member Cohen asked for an update on RHU and for discussion of an article Dr. Venters had 
recently published.  Dr. Venters said that there is only one RHU functioning and that it seems to 
be beneficial to have inmates coming for limited amounts of time. In addressing the journal 
article, Dr. Venters said that he and his colleagues looked at data from 45,000 inmates who were 
new to the jail and focused on disparities. They found that white and older patients were more 
likely to go to mental health services. They then looked at when those who received mental 
health treatment got their treatment. They found that white and older patients came in earlier. 
Many non-white, younger people came in because of solitary confinement, not clinical 
encounters. The research raised the question of whether health service is adequately prepared to 
find people with mental health needs. They have received federal funding to retrain staff and 
HRSA funding to provide training on delivering culturally appropriate care.  
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Chair Brezenoff asked Dr. Venters to address the PACE-related variance. Dr. Venters said that 
HHC is involved with and supportive of DOC’s efforts to address care for young adults. He said 
that HHC is seeking a variance so that a very small number of young adult inmates (probably 5-
10) are allowed to stay in the specialized programs, including CAPS, PACE and the methadone 
program, with adults.  The request is in part based on resource and efficiency considerations. 
Member Hamill stated that the regulations require Board Members to consider all interested 
parties and given the untimely notice of variance the Board will need more time before having a 
vote on this. Dr. Venters said that would be fine so long as the Board grants the variance that 
DOC can push the young adult move to December.   
 
Chair Brezenoff asked Member Hamill for a report on the Adolescent and Young Adult 
Committee but she had nothing further to add. Chair Brezenoff asked Member Cohen for a 
Violence Committee update but the Committee had not met since the last public meeting. 
However, he wanted to comment about a tour of Brooklyn House that he took. He said that 
administrative segregation is closing down there but that there had been problems (Note – 
administrative segregation did not end rather, it was moved out of Brooklyn House). There was 
no programming for those inmates and nothing for them to do except for one hour of recreation. 
He expressed concern that only one third of people scheduled for mental health services in 
Brooklyn House receive their scheduled follow up and asked that the Board discuss this with 
HHC and DOC soon.  
 
Chair Brezenoff introduced discussion on how the Board responds to variance requests and how 
to improve the process. Member Cohen explained that the Board is currently considering how to 
effectively respond to emergency variance requests.  He said the Board is also considering the 
development of an experimental variance process, a new approach.  
 
Chair Brezenoff commenced the public comment period. Comments were given by Jennifer 
Parish (of the Urban Justice Center and JAC) and Tanya Krupat (of the New York Initiative for 
Children of Incarcerated Parents of the Osborne Association). The full public comment period 
can be viewed at https://youtu.be/bKE94C50LnI?t=42m12s.  
 
After the public comment period, Chair Brezenoff introduced a presentation on the proposed rule 
pertaining to punitive segregation, visitation and packages. Chair Brezenoff noted that the 
proposed rule began with a petition from DOC that the Board staff has worked on already. He 
explained that this is an early part of the CAPA process and that there will be an extended public 
input period. Vice Chair Cephas moved to discuss and Member Hamill seconded. Member 
Hamill asked Commissioner Ponte why he was opposed to some provisions that were removed, 
specifically the proposed definition of family. Commissioner Ponte thought that the proposed 
definition may create problems because of how broad it was. Judge Hamill asked Commissioner 
Ponte if he would oppose requiring the Department to explain why an inmate cannot be placed in 
less restrictive housing when issuing a seven day override. She also asked why ESH and the 
West Facility are not being utilized more. Commissioner Ponte said that the decision to override 
necessarily means that other options are not available.  He said that while ESH is a more 
proactive approach to safety, it is not as safe an option as punitive segregation. Commissioner 
Ponte continued that because of the West Facility’s layout for infectious disease situations it is 
not functional.  
 
Member Richards asked Commissioner Ponte if there is a correlation between the proposed 
eligibility criteria for visits being revoked and the likelihood of contraband being brought in. 
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Commissioner Ponte explained that it is hard to get that data. Vice Chair Cephas said that the 
Board is concerned that the criteria used to prohibit visits seems arbitrary. Member Jones Austin 
agreed and added that she wanted to ensure that the way this rule is implemented is as equitable 
as possible. Member Richards asked for data on the visitors who are arrested and their 
relationship to the inmate. Member Cohen asked for data on the visitors who are not arrested and 
whether they have been involved with the justice system. Member Cohen said that he had not 
seen any evidence from the DOC that solitary confinement is beneficial for safety and security 
and that the Board should not put forth any rules pertaining to that. He also said that the Board’s 
actions in January were positive and that the Board should not be starting the CAPA process so 
he would be voting “no.” Commissioner Ponte said that punitive segregation probably does not 
help the inmate but is used to protect staff safety. He also said that New York City is a national 
leader in this area and has much more progressive policies than other cities. Member Cohen 
commended Commissioner Ponte for his work collaborating with the Board and the national 
leadership on this issue. Member Hamill commented that she would not be voting in favor 
because the language surrounding visitation may impede on the important role of outside visits 
for inmates’ mental health. Chair Brezenoff said that he would support the proposed rule because 
Commissioner Ponte is a reformer and has brought the DOC a long way and will support him if 
this rule will help the Department. Chair Brezenoff asked for a move. Vice Chair Cephas moved 
and Member Regan seconded. Chair Brezenoff asked for all of those in favor: Chair Brezenoff, 
Vice Chair Cephas, Member Jones Austin, Member Safyer, Member Regan. Opposed: Member 
Richards, Member Cohen, Member Hamill. Chair Brezenoff announced that the motion carried. 
He suggests that the Board goes through the proposed variances A-G.  
 
Chief of Department Martin Murphy requested a variance to move the young adult 
accommodation plan back from October 15, 2015 to December 31, 2015 so that they can ensure 
programming, staff and training is in place. Member Hamill said that she would substantively 
support the request but wondered why DOC had not submitted the variance request in a timely 
manner which is in violation of the regulations and expressed procedural concern. Jeff 
Thamkittikasem of the DOC said that it was time-consuming to put the plan together and to 
understand what variances were needed and expressed an apology. Chair Brezenoff said that he 
accepted the explanation but that the late submission was not acceptable moving forward. 
Member Richards asked if the Department thought that realistically the December rollout goal 
was feasible. Chief of Department Murphy said that they thought it was realistic given the over 
six hundred students in the Academy class on track to graduate in December. As far as capital 
preparations they also expect to be complete by December. Member Cohen said that he does not 
think it is appropriate to vote on the variance request given the untimely submission to the 
Board. Jeff Thamkittikasem said that they thought it was necessary for planning purposes to have 
the Board vote today. Member Cohen asked whether other Board members would consider 
having a vote later. Chair Brezenoff clarified that DOC is looking for assurance that they do not 
need to meet the October 15th deadline. Member Hamill said that although she is unhappy with 
the untimely submission, she thinks that it is truly pressing that the DOC has a vote. Member 
Jones Austin expressed that if the Board did not vote it may endanger the young people who 
need to be moved so if voting would provide relief she would cooperate. Member Hamill said 
that in revising the rules of the Board concerning variances they would consider adding language 
about these types of scenarios. Chair Brezenoff asked for a motion to approve the variance. 
Judge Hamill moved the item; Member Regan seconded. All Members except for Member 
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Cohen voted in favor of passing the request. Member Cohen abstained from the vote. The 
variance was approved1.  
 
The next considered variance addressed the comingling of special category sentenced and 
detainee adolescent inmates at the RNDC. There was no discussion. Chair Brezenoff asked for a 
motion. Member Regan moved. Member Jones Austin seconded. Member Cohen said that he 
would be abstaining from the vote for the same reasons as the previous vote. All other Members 
voted in favor. The variance was approved.  
 
The Board then considered the proposed renewal of a variance regarding the comingling of 
detainee and sentenced pregnant inmates at RMSC. There was no discussion.  Member Regan 
moved. Vice Chair Cephas seconded. Chair Brezenoff asked for a vote. The motion unanimously 
passed. The variance was approved.  
 
The next considered variance was a renewal allowing the DOC to provide inmates on suicide 
watch with suicide-resistant smocks and suicide-resistant bedding. There were no comments or 
questions. Member Regan moved. Vice Chair Cephas seconded The motion unanimously passed. 
The variance was approved.  
 
The Board than considered the proposed variance renewal to provide indoor recreation to 
inmates in the communicable disease unit. Member Regan moved. Vice Chair Cephas seconded. 
The motion unanimously carried. The variance was approved.  
 
The Board then considered the proposed variance regarding the ability of the DOC to waive the 
requirement that inmates be immediately released from punitive segregation for seven days after 
they have been held in punitive segregation for thirty consecutive days. Member Cohen asked 
whether there had been incidents since May 29th and the DOC answered no. Vice Chair Cephas 
said that he is not sure DOC needs this variance but he was questioning whether it was the role 
of the Board to inhibit the DOC from getting relief they are asking for. He expressed his concern 
about punitive segregation and requested that the DOC seek better solutions. Chief of 
Department Murphy said that every case would need to be approved by him. Many Members 
echoed concern about the use of punitive segregation. Member Richards explained that he thinks 
the fact that the DOC has been functioning without the override shows that it is not necessary. 
Member Regan expressed concern that rulemaking would give any future Chiefs of the 
Department the ability to waive the requirement. Member Hamill said that she would be willing 
to vote in favor provided that language is added to make the variance in effect “pending the 
rulemaking” and that the Chief states the reason for each override and why less restrictive 
housing is not an option. Commissioner Ponte addressed the concerns of the Board. Chair 
Brezenoff asked for a motion to include the discussed language about the Chief’s description of 
reason for the override. Member Hamill moved to amend the variance. Vice Chair Cephas 
seconded. The vote on the amendment passed unanimously. Vice Chair Cephas moved to vote on 
the amended variance. Member Jones Austin seconded. The full motion passed 6 to 2 with 
Members Cohen and Richards voting “no.”  
 
Doctor Venters asked that the final variance be withdrawn.  
 
There were no other requests for public comment so Chair Brezenoff adjourned the meeting.   

                                                 
1 All records of variance action and variance requests can be found on the BOC website.  
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